Federica Mogherini
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Brussels, 20 February 2018

Dear High Representative, dear Federica,
The so-called “Girls of Revolution Street” or anti-hijab protest began in Iran in late
December, when Vida Movahed removed her white hijab and waved it like a flag for an hour
while on a busy street in Tehran. Ms Movahed was arrested and released a month later.
Dozens of brave women have since followed in protesting against the mandatory hijab by
removing their headscarves in public places and posting images on social media. At least 29
of these women have been arrested. Some have since been released, but certainly not all.
President Rouhani has responded to the anti-hijab protests by releasing a report from three
years ago which found that 49.8 percent of Iranians, both women and men, consider the
Islamic veil a private matter and think the government should have no say in it. He has
signalled in the past that he is against religious interference in people’s private lives.
Meanwhile Tehran police said last week that the campaign is instigated from outside Iran
through illegal satellite channels. We reject this accusation. The anti-hijab protests are Iranian
and overlapped with protests against the regime over price hikes, unemployment and
corruption.
We noted the statement you made on January 2nd of this year in response to the widespread
protests in Iran, in which you said that the EU is closely following the ongoing
demonstrations and the unacceptable loss of lives. We welcome the fact that you emphasise
that peaceful demonstration and freedom of expression are fundamental rights that apply to
every country, including Iran.
We now ask you to publicly support the women who have been arrested by the Iranian
authorities, by joining us in calling on Iranian officials to immediate and unconditionally
release these women. These names include but are by no means limited to, Shima Babaei and
Nargess Hosseini.
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